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PART ONE 
 
 

13. PROCEDURAL BUSINESS 
 
13a Declarations of Substitutes 
 
13.1 Councillor Morgan declared he was substituting for Councillor Carden. 
 
13.2 Councillor A Norman declared that she was substituting for Councillor Mrs Theobald. 
 
13b Declarations of Interests 
 
13.3 Councillor Morgan declared an interest in application BH2011/01152, in that he was 

a Brighton & Hove Albion season ticket holder, and he also lived close to the 
racecourse. He sought legal advice from the Solicitor to the Committee. Mrs 
Woodward replied that if Councillor Morgan was willing to listen to both sides of the 
debate, and approached the application with an open mind he would be able to take 
part in the debate and voting. Councillor Morgan declared that he did have an open 
mind and would listen to the debate, and took part in the debate and voting thereon. 

 
13.4 Councillor Wells declared an interest in BH2011/01152, in that he was a 

neighbouring ward Councillor on Tenants and Residents Liaison Committee. He also 
declared an interest in application BH2011/00872 as he had visited the Church as 
Mayor. Mrs Woodward asked if he had an open mind and would listen to the debate 
for both applications and Councillor Wells declared that he would, and took part in 
the debate and voting thereon. 
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13.5 Councillor A Norman declared an interest in application BH2011/01152 as she was 
a Brighton & Hove Albion season ticket holder, but remained of neutral mind, and 
took part in the debate and voting thereon. 

 
13.6 Councillor A Norman declared a personal and prejudicial interest in application 

BH2011/01101, as she had already expressed an opinion on this application, and 
withdrew from the chamber and took no part in the debate or voting on this item. 

 
13c Exclusion of the Press and Public 
 
13.7 In accordance with Section 100A of the Local Government Act 1972 (“the Act”), the 

Planning Committee considered whether the public should be excluded from the 
meeting during consideration of any item of business on the grounds that it is likely in 
view of the business to be transacted or the nature of the proceedings, that if 
members of the public were present during it, there would be disclosure to them of 
confidential information as defined in Section 100A (3) of the Act. 

 
13.8 RESOLVED - That the public are not excluded from any item of business on the 

agenda.  
 
14. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING 
 
14.1 RESOLVED – That the Chairman be authorised to sign the minutes of the meeting 

held on 8 June 2011 as a correct record. 
 
15. CHAIRMAN'S COMMUNICATIONS 
 
15.1 The Chairman reminded Members that officers were present to facilitate their 

understanding of an application and deserved the respect and support of Members. 
 
16. APPEAL DECISIONS 
 
16.1 The Committee noted the content of the letters received from the Planning 

Inspectorate advising of the results of planning appeals which had been lodged as 
set out in the agenda. 

 
17. LIST OF NEW APPEALS LODGED WITH THE PLANNING INSPECTORATE 
 
17.1 The Committee noted the new appeals that had been lodged as set out in the 

planning agenda. 
 
18. INFORMATION ON INFORMAL HEARINGS/PUBLIC INQUIRIES 
 
18.1 The Committee noted the information regarding informal hearings and public 

inquiries as set out in the planning agenda. 
 
19. INFORMATION ON PRE APPLICATION PRESENTATIONS AND REQUESTS 
 
19.1 The Committee noted the position regarding pre application presentations and 

requests. 
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20. TO AGREE THOSE APPLICATIONS TO BE THE SUBJECT OF SITE VISITS 
 
20.1 RESOLVED – That the following site visits be undertaken by the Committee prior to 

determination of the application: 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
21. TO CONSIDER AND DETERMINE PLANNING APPLICATIONS ON THE PLANS 

LIST 
 
(i) TREE APPLICATIONS 
 
21.1 There were none. 
 
(ii) MAJOR APPLICATIONS 
 
A. Application BH2011/01152, Brighton Racecourse, Race Hill, Brighton – Use of 

land for park and ride facilities for up to 700 cars, in conjunction with outdoor events 
(no more than 50 per year) at the American Express Community Stadium, Falmer. 

 
(1) The Deputy Development Control Manager, Mr Vidler, introduced the application and 

presented plans, photos and elevational drawings. He stated that the Stadium 
planning permission required the Football Club to provide a minimum of 1300 park 
and ride spaces as part of its travel management plan. Currently it had 350 spaces 
at the University of Brighton, Mithras House site, and 520 spaces at Mill Road. The 
application today proposed 700 spaces at the Racecourse. This would result in the 
provision of 1570 spaces, which was above the minimum requirement. 

 
 There were a number of safeguards to this strategy, including a travel management 

plan and the formation of a travel management group, consisting of several 
stakeholders and key partners. Any issues could be addressed through this group. 
There were 3 areas of parking proposed, all lying to the east of Freshfield Road. The 
Stadium could hold a maximum of 50 outdoor events per year and condition 2 limited 
the onsite provision to 700 vehicles for 35 events and 500 vehicles for 15 days.  

 
 Vehicles using the park and ride site would access and egress from Freshfield Road. 

Eight buses would be used to take passengers to and from the Stadium amounting 
to a total 52 journeys. The route would be circular along Warren Road, Woodingdean 
crossroads, Falmer Road to the Stadium. It would return via Lewes Road and Elm 
Grove.  

 
 The nearest residential properties were on the former reservoir site. The site was in 

the Downland Conservation Area but not the National Park. There were concerns 

Application: Requested by: 

BH2011/01013, St Augustine’s 
Church, Stanford Avenue, Brighton 

Head of Development 
Control 

BH2011/00973, Withdean Stadium, 
Tongdean Lane, Brighton 
 

Head of Development 
Control 
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over vehicle access, but these were addressed as part of the travel management 
plan which would encourage people using the park and ride to access the site via 
Elm Grove. Mr Vidler noted that traffic to the Racecourse was already a common 
occurrence as events were held there currently. There would be stewarding and 
additional provisions as part of the travel management plan would assess the impact 
on street parking. Stewards would discourage parking on streets surrounding the 
park and ride site. A Monitoring and Maintenance Strategy would be developed to 
keep the grassed area maintained. This strategy would enable measures to be 
introduced at a later date should issues arise. 

 
 There were very few properties adjoining the site so loss of residential amenity not 

considered an issue. There was limited visual impact as the cars would be seen via 
the backdrop of the garden centre and houses. The Environmental Health Team had 
confirmed that air quality would not be affect in the vicinity of the site. 

 
 There were items included on the Late List including amendments to the wording of 

condition 2 and a late request from the applicant to vary condition 3, which ensured 
there was no clash of large scale events at the Racecourse and Stadium, to be 
amended to 7 days notice instead of 14 days. The Football Club had stated that 
notification of cup replays could often be much less than 14 days and so a change to 
the wording was requested. 

 
 The County Archaeologist had been consulted and confirmed that on the basis that 

no below ground works were undertaken and the imposition of a model condition 
relating to archaeology, there was no objection to scheme. A late representation had 
been submitted from Brighton & Hove Archaeological Society requesting that the 
County Archaeologist and English Heritage be consulted. 

 
 Questions and matters on which clarification was sought 
 
(2) Councillor Cobb asked what kiss and ride referred to in the report, and whether 

combustion on the grass surface as a result of hot tyres had been considered.  Mr 
Vidler confirmed that combustion had not been raised before as the area had already 
been used fairly regularly for parking. Kiss and ride referred to an area where people 
were dropped off by relatives or friends. 

 
(3) Councillor Hyde asked why traffic was directed through Woodingdean as this was a 

high density residential area. She felt it was exceedingly difficult to cross over the 
road and it was very congested. She asked why traffic could not be directed down 
Elm Grove. Mr Vidler replied that this was the preferred route of the bus company, 
who had significant input into the route. The Head of Transport Planning, Mr Renaut, 
replied that the circular journey was preferable, and there were no good traffic 
reasons why this should not be used. Spectator traffic will approach from a number 
of routes, will prefer to avoid some routes and this will be promoted through the club. 

 
(4) Councillor Hyde asked how drivers would be encouraged to use Elm Grove. Mr 

Renaut replied that this would be through club promotional material issued to 
supporters on a match by match basis. 
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(5) Councillor Hyde asked why evening traffic congestion on Woodingdean had not 
been considered as part of the report. Mr Renaut said that the morning peak hour 
reference referred to the traditionally busier hour of the two peak hours, although it 
was accepted that congestion would also occur in the evening. 

 
(6) Councillor Hawtree asked for clarification on who would be using the VIP car park. 

Mr Vidler replied this was not a matter for determination of this application, but added 
that some of this space would be used for disabled parking. 

 
(7) Councillor Hawtree asked where the majority of supporters would be coming from. 

Mr Renaut replied that the information submitted by the Club referred to predicted 
movements derived from previous ticket holder postcodes. This information would 
enhance management of movements across the city and form part of the Travel 
Management Plan. He did not have further information regarding where supporters 
might be travelling from. 

  
(8) Councillor Well asked about air quality and asked whether this included the routes to 

the site such as Elm Grove and Lewes Road. Mr Vidler replied that the air quality 
assessment related only to the Racecourse itself.  

 
(9) Councillor Wells asked what year the figures were collated in. Mr Vidler replied they 

had been taken over a number of previous seasons from ticket buyers at Withdean 
and were more recent than 1999. 

 
(10) Councillor Wells asked what the figure of 6,000 supporters preferring park and ride 

related to. Mr Vidler replied it was from a recent support survey carried out and 
equated to 6,000 supporters of the maximum capacity of the Stadium. 

 
(11) Councillor Morgan asked for clarification regarding the use of vouchers with walk up 

passengers. He asked how people arriving at the park & ride site by car and parking 
in the nearby roads would be prevented. Mr Vidler confirmed that supporters would 
need a voucher to use the park and ride. He acknowledged there was a concern that 
supports could park and walk up to bus, but felt this could be addressed by stewards 
on day. If issues like this arose it could be raised through the Travel Management 
Group and changes could be made.  

 
(12) Councillor Morgan asked why the draft Traffic Management Plan was not included in 

the papers. As a ward Councillor he knew the pressures on road junctions in this 
area. If remedial works were needed because of the demand created who would pay 
for this. Further, Councillor Morgan noted that Wilson Avenue had been selected as 
the preferred site for the consolidation centre for RSCH, and felt this would have an 
impact on traffic movements. He asked if this had been taken into account. Lastly, 
Councillor Morgan noted that when Withdean was set up planning permission was 
given on a temporary basis and asked why this application was not a temporary one.  

 
(13) Mr Vidler replied that it has always been acknowledged that Withdean was a 

temporary home, whereas the American Express Community Stadium would be a 
permanent home. However if Members felt a temporary permission was appropriate 
this could be raise as part of discussion.  

 

5



 

 
 

PLANNING COMMITTEE 29 JUNE 2011 

(14) Mr Renaut added that none of the park and ride sites for Withdean had needed 
planning permission, and so this application was a departure from what had been 
done before. The consolidation centre had not been taken onto account for this 
application because it was a preference site that had only recently been suggested. 
He added that the pressure on junctions was a key consideration for the Traffic 
Management Group and would be addressed through the Travel Management Plan 

 
(15) Councillor Norman asked if the Football Club would agree to monitor the traffic over 

match days for several months. Mr Renaut replied that monitoring of all aspects of 
the stadium would form part of the Travel Management Plan. 

 
(16) Councillor Davey asked what had been the experience of events being held at the 

Racecourse that generated this amount of extra journeys. Mr Vidler replied that a 
number of race meetings created this level of traffic movement already and there did 
not seem to be problems.  

 
(17) Councillor Davey asked what impact there would be on the local road network. He 

was particularly concerned about the impact on Lewes Road and the air quality on 
this road. He asked if the transport model had been used to gain an appreciation of 
what these movements would do to the local road network. 

 
(18) Mr Renaut replied that the volume of cars on race meeting days were similar to 

levels that would attend the Stadium. He recognised that inconsiderate parking could 
be a problem and obstruct buses but this would be controlled through parking 
enforcement and the Police, who were a key partner in the Travel Management 
Group. The route of the buses was not expected to have a significant effect on the 
capacity of those roads as movements would take place over 2 hours. The transport 
model had not been used to assess this as the movements would not be at normal 
peak times. 

 
(19) Councillor Hyde asked if there was any further opportunity to park at the new Falmer 

Academy. Mr Renaut replied that parking in the area had been a part of the original 
permission when it was still Falmer High School, but the new Academy would only 
allow parking on the campus road that led to school for around 100 spaces.  

 
(20) Councillor Hyde asked if it would be prepared to sanction more parking in the future. 

Mr Renaut replied that this was still being considered. 
 
(21) Councillor Hawtree asked why this application had been brought to Committee so 

late, and were any active steps being taken to investigate any other sites in city. Mr 
Vidler replied that the Committee needed to determine the application that was 
before them rather than consider alternative sites. The timing of the application was 
not in the control of the Development Control Team. 

 
(22) Councillor Wells noted a reference to Bear Road and Mr Vidler replied this was a 

typing error and these references would be removed from the report. 
  
(23) Councillor A Norman asked if the journey times calculated had been based on a 

speed limit of 30mph and Mr Vidler confirmed this. 
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 Public speakers 
 
(24) Mr Pennington, a local resident, addressed the Committee and said that Craven Vale 

Community Association should be involved as a member of the traffic management 
group. He added that, through the planning gain, attention should be paid to 
improvements to pavements in the area and to the bus stops. 

 
(25) Councillor Cobb asked whether there were any opening and closing times for the 

park and ride facility. Mr Vidler the site would be open for around 2½ hours before 
kick off and open until the last vehicle was removed, which was anticipated to also 
be 2½ hours. 

 
(26) Councillor Hawtree asked Mr Pennington what improvements he would like to see to 

bus stops in the area. Mr Pennington replied that there were two bus stops at the top 
of Craven Vale that did not have seating and one was open to the elements. He felt 
that these stops could be improved. 

 
(27) Mr Perry, Chairman of Brighton & Hove Albion, addressed the Committee and stated 

that this was an important part of the present proposals for the Club. The application 
was part of overall strategy for sustainable transport and had been fully discussed 
and debated in all of the Planning Inquiries. The Stadium needed a variety of modes 
of transport to get 22,000 people into the site and this would be spread across a 
range of methods. The latest figures from the supporters’ survey indicated that 2,680 
supporters would use the park and ride facility and there was a demonstrable need. 
Provision at the Racecourse would make up the balance needed to provide this 
facility. The concept was an interceptor facility that would encourage supporters to 
travel as far as the Racecourse and then continue the journey in a more sustainable 
way on the buses. The Club had made the commitment that they would not cause 
congestion in the surrounding area, and this proposal would help them to achieve 
that aim. Mr Perry took on board the comments from Mr Pennington and stated that 
the Travel Management Group was open for members of the public to join and raise 
issues. 

  
(28) Councillor Kennedy was disappointed that provision had not been found at either 

Falmer Academy or the Southern Water premises. She asked if planning permission 
was granted would the Football Club commit to continue negotiations with these 
facilities.  

 
(29) Mr Perry replied that the Football Club had approached Southern Water on 4 

occasions to discuss provision and had been unsuccessful. It was very disappointing 
for the Club that this was the situation.  With regard to Falmer Academy, when the 
site was completed there would be an area of land that may become vacant. The 
Club were in discussions with the Academy to use this as a car park in the future.  

 
(30) Councillor Hawtree asked how many supporters would attend from outside the city 

and how many from within, why the application had come before the Committee so 
late, and what steps would be taken to prevent parking in Woodingdean.  
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(31) Mr Perry replied that around 80 per cent of fans would be coming from Brighton & 
Hove and the remaining will be 20 per cent would be from outside the city. Away 
supporters were normally very well organised with coach provision from their 
respective grounds, and would use the bus and coach interchange on site. The 
application was delayed because it had come as a surprise to the Club that they had 
to apply for planning permission for an area already used as a car park. The club 
had managed park and ride at Withdean extremely successfully with no problems at 
Mill Road. Vouchers would be purchased in advance and if a car park was full cars 
could be diverted to wherever there is a vacancy. The Club would actively 
discourage parking in the area, but the buses would be open to those walking or 
cycling to the park & ride sites. 

 
(32) Councillor Cobb noted that park and ride provision at the racecourse was primarily to 

deal with traffic coming from the east, which she believed would naturally pass 
through Woodingdean crossroads. Mr Perry replied that supporters would avoid 
travelling through that area if it was congested and drivers could reach the 
Racecourse without travelling through Woodingdean. Councillor Cobb believed this 
would just move the congestion onto a different route. 

  
(33) Councillor Davey asked why the completed Travel Management Plan was delayed 

and what level of cycle provision would be provided. Mr Perry replied that there was 
current provision at the Racecourse for cyclists that could be used. The Travel 
Management Plan had been delayed because of the tardiness of some key partners 
signing the final version. 

 
(34) Councillor Farrow asked if a bus service would be provided from Rottingdean via 

Woodingdean to the Stadium. Mr Perry replied that some supporters had organised 
a coach between them from various locations such as Peacehaven, Shoreham and 
Henfield. The Club was subsidising this to encourage coach travel. They were trying 
to create a genuinely sustainable travel plan with 75 per cent of supporters coming 
by sustainable means. 

 
(35) Councillor Davey was unconvinced that park and ride was a sustainable option. Mr 

Perry replied that this was an interceptor park and ride that would stop cars 
congregating in the area. 

  
(36) Councillor A Norman asked if the club would have a telephone hot line available for 

people to phone in with immediate problems, and whether residents’ liaison 
meetings would continue. Mr Perry replied that liaison meetings were set up in the 
construction phase and had been extremely successful. The Club now had a 
customer service line to deal with any queries or issues. The Travel Management 
Group was the best place for any issues to be dealt with by all key partners. 

 
 Debate and decision making process 
  
(37) Councillor A Norman stated that she was a season ticket holder and had supported 

the Club for many years. When the proposal had come in for relocation of the Club to 
Withdean Stadium she had opposed the application on behalf of her residents, for 
many of the reasons that were similar to today’s concerns. However, she had a very 
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good experience with the Club in Withdean and the travel provisions had worked 
extremely well, and there had been no ongoing issues that were not dealt with. 

  
(38) Councillor Kennedy asked if the Section 106 contributions would be spent on areas 

of adjacent wards that were affected by the proposals. Mr Renault replied that any 
off site improvements had already been completed. 

 
(39) Councillor Kennedy asked if an informative could be added to encourage the Club to 

continue ongoing negotiations with Southern Water and Falmer Academy, and this 
was agreed. 

 
(40) Councillor Cobb recognised that parking at the Racecourse has been going on for 

many years and so it was unlikely that damage to grass would occur, but fires from 
vehicles still remained a concern. The possible implementation of a 20mph limit 
across certain areas of the city could affect travel journey times, and would 
subsequently affect the predicted opening and closing times of the site. She would 
support a proposal for a temporary permission. 

  
(41) Councillor Morgan said that he fully supported the principle of park and ride for 

projects like this. However there was already considerable congestion at the 
Racecourse during car boot sales and other events, with considerable overspill 
parking on Warren Road and Manor Hill. In light of all of these concerns and the 
concerns from the public Councillor Warren suggested a one year temporary grant 
be given, during which time the football club could carefully assess the traffic and 
parking implications, air quality implications and congestion that might be created 
over this time, and then return to the Planning Committee with relevant and up-to-
date information. 

 
(42) Councillor Wells could not support a park and ride scheme that was located in the 

city. He felt it could be setting a dangerous precedent for other large organisations to 
follow and so could not support the proposals. Around 1,800 cars travelled through 
Woodingdean crossroads everyday, and this application would increase that by 
around 100. He also felt that the buses would be held up along the Lewes Road 
corridor.  

 
(43) Councillor Davey was concerned about the impact of this scheme on the area. He 

didn’t feel that questions that had arisen regarding the impact on traffic and parking 
had been answered properly and was concerned about the impact on Woodingdean 
crossroads. Lewes Road air quality continued to be a concern and he did not feel the 
proposals would discourage people from using their cars, as it was likely they would 
park in the area and walk up to use the bus. He would support the scheme as a 
temporary measure to assess how well it worked, and he hoped that key partners 
could work together during this time to come up with an aspirational Transport 
Management Plan that aspired to get more people using sustainable transport and 
encouraging greater cycling. 

  
(44) Councillor Hawtree was surprised that 80 per cent of attendees would be local. He 

believed this indicated that all of the supports using the park and ride scheme would 
be from Brighton & Hove, and asked why they could not bus to the stadium. 
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(45) Councillor Hamilton was surprised by the debate and said that the Stadium had 
already been given permission, and suitable transport arrangements needed to be 
agreed. He felt that concerns were being overstated and identified that there would 
be one bus every five minutes along the Lewes Road, which he did not feel would 
unduly hold up traffic. He acknowledge that whatever scheme was agreed there 
would be some inconvenience to local people, as big sporting venues always 
created some inconvenience. He believed the football club was doing all it could to 
reduce car travel to the stadium, and this scheme would give people more options in 
terms of travel. 

 
(46) Councillor Farrow noted that this application had been through two planning 

inquiries. It was unfortunate that the football club had not realised they needed 
planning permission until late on in the process as a lot of problems had been raised. 
He was minded to support a temporary permission. 

 
(47) Councillor A Norman recognised that this development had created enormous local 

employment. The park and ride scheme at Withdean had originally raised lots of 
concerns. Withdean Stadium was situated in narrow, hilly roads, and there were 
concerns that the area would be constantly blocked and residents wouldn’t be able 
to get around on match days. However, the Club had operated the scheme very 
effectively and the area was normally clear by 5.30pm. Councillor A Norman 
understood that this was a bigger stadium and had its own problems and worries, but 
she was sure that once the scheme was in place it would work very well. She was 
unsure if a temporary permission was appropriate. 

 
(48) Following advice the Chair clarified that the Club would need to be given a temporary 

two year permission for the data to be collated correctly, and asked Councillor 
Morgan if he was happy to accept this amendment to his proposal. Councillor 
Morgan agreed to this amendment on the understanding that the application would 
come back to the Planning Committee before the third football season at the 
Stadium commenced with the relevant data from the Traffic Management Plan, and 
information on air quality in the areas of concern raised in the debate. 

 
(50) Councillor Wells asked if a condition could be added to prevent the bus company 

from using Woodingdean as a bus route and the Senior Solicitor, Mrs Woodward, 
advised that the Committee could not condition a routing plan. A traffic order would 
be needed. 

 
(51) A vote was taken and on a unanimous vote for the proposal temporary planning 

permission was granted for the reasons as stated by the Head of Development 
Control, with the conditions and informatives listed in the report, and an additional 
informative as proposed by Councillor Kennedy. 

 
21.2 RESOLVED – That the Committee has taken into consideration the recommendation 

and the reasons given in the report, and resolves to grant a temporary 2 year 
planning permission, subject to the conditions and informatives listed in the report, 
and amendments to conditions and informatives to read: 

10



 

 
 

PLANNING COMMITTEE 29 JUNE 2011 

 
Replace Condition 1: 
The use hereby permitted shall be discontinued and the land restored to its condition 
immediately prior to that use on or before 30 June 2013 in accordance with a 
scheme of work submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning 
Authority. 
 
Reason: To enable the Local Planning Authority to assess the transport and amenity 
impacts of the development and to comply with policies TR7, QD2, QD27 and SU10 
of the Brighton & Hove Local Plan. 
 
Amend Condition 2: 
No other area at Brighton Racecourse, apart from the 3 parking areas shown on plan 
number 5, referenced NI2034-03 submitted on the 13 June 2011, shall be used as 
parking in connection with park and ride to the football stadium of Brighton & Hove 
Albion Football Club. The parking within these 3 areas referred to above, shall not 
exceed 50 days in any 12 month period. Of these 50 days in any 12 month period 
the number of vehicles within these 3 parking areas shall not exceed 700 vehicles for 
a maximum number of 35 days, and for the further 15 days shall not exceed 500 
vehicles. 
 
Reason: To limit the capacity of parking and number of days in order to minimise 
disruption to the local highway network and to residents by reason of noise and 
disturbance and traffic pollution, and to comply with policies TR1, TR7, SU9, SU10 
and QD27 of the Brighton & Hove Local Plan. 
 
Amend Condition 3: 
Prior to the start of each football season, a Schedule of Events, which will include the 
dates and times of the days Brighton Racecourse will be used as parking in 
connection with park and ride to the football stadium of Brighton & Hove Albion 
Football Club, along with the full details of any of events which are to be held at the 
Racecourse on these days (including a description of the event, times of the day of 
the event, the anticipated likely capacity of people attending such an event, and 
number of parking spaces available for such an event), will be submitted to and 
approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority. Unless otherwise agreed in 
writing with the Local Planning Authority 7 days prior to any change, the parking for 
the park and ride to the football stadium shall only be permitted in accordance with 
the approved Schedule of Events. 
 
Amend Condition 4: 
Delete “…Bear Road,…” replace with Tenantry Down Road. 
 
Reason for Condition 5: 
To safeguard the condition of the grassed areas and the visual amenities of the 
locality and to comply with policies QD2 and QD15 of the Brighton & Hove local 
Plan. 
 
Amend Condition 7: 
Prior to the start of the 2011-2012 football season, full details of the 
cycle parking to be provided at the site shall be submitted to and 
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approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority. The scheme shall be 
implemented fully in accordance with the approved details prior to the start of the 
2011-2012 football season and retained as such thereafter. 
 
Add further Condition 8: 
14.01 Archaeology (Investigation/programme of works). 
 
Add further Informative 3: 
‘The applicant is advised to continue dialogue with local land owners and occupiers, 
including  Southern Water and Falmer Academy, to attempt to secure car  parking 
arrangements within 1.5 km of Falmer Stadium, as required by conditions 39 and 35 
of the planning permissions granted for Falmer Stadium in 2007 and 2009 
respectively.’  

 
B. Application BH2011/00806, Buxton, 27 – 33 Ditchling Road, Brighton – 

Application to extend time limit of previous approval BH2008/00535 for the 
demolition of existing building. Proposed change of use to mixed use development 
comprising (D2) gym, (A1) retail and (C3) 28 apartments. 

 
(1) There was no presentation given with this application.  
 
 Questions and matters on which clarification was sought 
 
(2) Councillor Hawtree asked why the applicants had asked for an extension. Mr Walke 

replied that he did not know and it was not a relevant planning consideration. 
 
(3) Councillor Davey asked if there had been any relevant changes to the policy 

position.  Mr Walke replied that there had been changes to sustainability 
requirements through the adoption of SPD08.  This was a significant change in 
material considerations and the recommended conditions reflected this change. 
Education provision had also increased slightly. 

  
 Debate and decision making process 
 
(4) A vote was taken and on a vote of 7 for, 0 against 2 abstentions, the Committee 

resolved to be minded to grant planning permission subject to the completion of a 
Section 106 agreement and the conditions and informatives listed in the report. 

 
21.3 RESOLVED – That the Committee has taken into consideration and agrees with the 

reasons for the recommendation set out in paragraph 8 of the report and resolves 
that it is minded to grant planning permission subject to the completion of a Section 
106 agreement, and the conditions and informatives listed in the report. 
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(iii) MINOR APPLICATIONS 
 
C. Application BH2010/03422, 5 Bedford Place, Brighton – Erection of railings 

around rear second floor roof terrace and reduction in size of roof terrace. 
 
(1) The Area Planning Manager (West), Mrs Hurley, introduced the application and 

stated that the presentation for this application would be taken together with 
application BH2010/03423, 5 Bedford Place, Brighton. She presented photos, plans 
and elevations and noted that unauthorised works had taken place to construct the 
balustrade and railings at second floor level. 

 
The application proposed a reduction in size of structure of the second floor terrace. 
The second application BH2010/03423 was similar but also included permission for 
the unauthorised roof terrace. A late letter and email from the agent had been 
submitted, but the issues raised in the letter were addressed in the report. The 
structure had not been approved under delegated powers and did not have a 
certificate of lawfulness to confirm that the roof terraces had been in situ for more 
than four years continuously. Site photos in 2009 show the roof terrace had not been 
continuously in place. Planning permission was not needed for people to sit out on a 
flat roof, but railings were needed for building control regulations, and these were not 
shown in 2009 and it is these that need planning permission. Letters had been 
received in support and objection to the application. The main consideration related 
to design and appearance, in particular the effect of the mansard roof and the roof 
top skyline in the conservation area. The railings were not a historic feature of the 
roof top. The removal of the second floor timber balustrades was welcomed, but 
installation of metal railings remained inappropriate and so the application was 
recommended for refusal. 

 
 Questions and matters on which clarification was sought 
 
(2) Councillor Hawtree asked if the planning officers would like to see household remove 

both terraces. Mrs Hurley agreed with this. 
 
(3) Councillor Hyde referred to the letter from the agent and noted that it said that the 

current application would reduce the terrace in size to that which had already been 
approved. She asked if anything had been approved. Mrs Hurley said the applicant 
argued that in 2009 an application for conversion for the ground floor flat and 
maisonette above was approved, and as part of this a second floor terrace was 
shown on the plans. However planning permission was not needed to stand on a 
terrace and the balustrade was not shown, and so did not have permission.  

  
 Public speakers 
 
(4) A statement was read out by the Chairman on behalf of ward Councillor J Kitcat as 

follows: 
 

“The present owners purchased the property in good faith from a developer who had 
altered the rear terrace to replace cast iron railings with a wooden deck and railings. 
Discussion with the council over building regulations has resulted in confusion 

13



 

 
 

PLANNING COMMITTEE 29 JUNE 2011 

between the rear and roof terraces and what or wasn't required. Consequently the 
top roof terrace railings were also replaced. 

 
None of this background changes the fundamental point that there is a very long 
history of both the roof and rear areas being used as outside terraces by previous 
owners. During your site visit I hope that you saw where the original cast iron railings 
were affixed, proving this historical usage. 

 
The owners have engaged with the council to attempt to resolve this matter. Sadly 
the council's approach has been inconsistent and ever-changing. The owners are 
merely seeking to return the terraces to their original state, but within modern 
building regulations. They hope this will address any remaining building regulation 
and planning concerns. 

 
It is in my view excessively harsh to take away their right to use these outdoor 
spaces, which have long been there - due to the errors of a previous developer and 
confusion by the council over enforcement, building regulations and earlier 
applications which were granted. Please approve both applications for 5 Bedford 
Place.” 

 
(5) Mrs Kingsley-Smith, the applicant, addressed the Committee and said that she had 

bought the converted maisonette in October 2009, mainly for the roof terrace. The 
essential criteria for her and her husband was outside space. Normal searches 
confirmed there were no issues with either terrace and they were shown on the 
plans. In June 2010 they had received an enforcement letter from the Council saying 
that the terraces did not have permission, and were told to apply for planning 
permission to regularise the situation. Due to new building control regulations the 
railings had to be changed, but if they had not been removed it would have been 
evident they had been in situ for several years. Mrs Kingsley-Smith felt she was now 
being penalised for this change in regulation. She felt that the case officer analysis of 
the terraces had changed since 2010, and although they had tried to come to a 
compromise to keep everyone happy, this seemed to be now not acceptable. 
Removing the terraces would have a significant impact on the value of their home 
and would remove the reasons why they wanted to live there in the first place. 

 
(6) Councillor Hawtree asked if any of their neighbours objected to the terraces, and Mrs 

Kingsley-Smith replied they did not. 
 
 Debate and decision making process 
 
(7) Councillor Hawtree stated he was pleased the Committee had viewed this building 

on the site visit. He did not feel the photos put the terraces into context. He approved 
of the second floor terraces being replaced by better materials. The area was 
unique, with a positive character and he felt that some other 1960s mansards in the 
area were far more noticeable and detrimental. There were very few gardens here, 
and he felt it was important that residents could keep their outside space. 

 
(8) Councillor Cobb felt the second floor terrace was very poor and much lower to 

nearby properties. She felt that there might be sound issues if the railings were 
changed from solid timber. She felt the roof terrace was appropriate. 
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(9) Mrs Walsh stated that the value of a property is not a material planning 

consideration. The officer’s duties were to assess the applications in terms of the 
affect on the character and appearance of the conservation area.  

 
(10) Mrs Woodward said an application should preserve or enhance a conservation area. 
 
(11) Councillor Cobb asked if the terraces could be used safely without railings. Mrs 

Hurley replied that building regulations required railings around the terraces, and the 
railings needed planning permission. 

 
(12) A vote was taken and on a vote of 0 for, 2 against and 10 abstentions the 

recommendation to refuse planning permission was not agreed. 
 
(13) Councillor Hawtree proposed an alternative recommendation to approve planning 

permission and Councillor Cobb seconded the recommendation. 
 
(14) A second recorded vote was taken and on a vote of 2 for, 0 against and 10 

abstentions planning permission was granted for the reasons given below. 
 
21.4 RESOLVED – That the Committee has taken into consideration and does not agree 

with the reasons for the recommendation set out in paragraph 8 of the report and 
resolves to grant planning permission for the following reason: 

 
1. The proposed development is not inappropriate to the form and character of the 

host building and is in keeping with the character and appearance of the Regency 
Square Conservation Area. Furthermore the proposed development will not have 
a detrimental effect on neighbouring amenity. The application is in accordance 
with policies QD14, QD27 and HE6 of the Brighton and Hove Local plan 2005. 

 
D. Application BH2010/03423, 5 Bedford Place, Brighton – Erection of railings 

around rear second floor roof terrace and reduction in size of roof terrace. Erection of 
replacement railings to top floor roof terrace. 

 
(1) The presentation for this application was taken together with application 

BH2010/03422, 5 Bedford Place, Brighton. 
 

Debate and decision making process 
 
(2) A vote was taken and on a vote of 0 for, 2 against and 10 abstentions the 

recommendation to refuse planning permission was not agreed. 
 
(3) A second recorded vote was taken and on a vote of 2 for, 0 against and 10 

abstentions planning permission was granted for the reason given below. 
 
21.5 RESOLVED – That the Committee has taken into consideration and does not agree 

with the reasons for the recommendation set out in paragraph 8 of the report and 
resolves to approve planning permission for the following reason: 
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1. The proposed development is not inappropriate to the form and character of the 
host building and is in keeping with the character and appearance of the Regency 
Square Conservation Area. Furthermore the proposed development will not have 
a detrimental effect on neighbouring amenity. The application is in accordance 
with policies QD14, QD27 and HE6 of the Brighton and Hove Local plan 2005. 

 
E. Application BH2011/00849, Land at the rear of 8 Locks Hill, Portslade – Erection 

of single storey 3no bedroom detached residential dwelling incorporating rear dormer 
and associated landscaping. 

 
(1) Mrs Hurley introduced the application and presented plans photos and elevational 

drawings. The site was located on the west side close to the junction with Old 
Shoreham Road. There had been a number of applications in the past to develop 
this site, which was currently a vacant plot, but which was in industrial storage use 
up to the 1970s. A new detached dwelling was proposed. Access would be for 
pedestrians only via the existing driveway. Two late letters from the applicant’s agent 
did not raise any new issues, and the issues were addressed in the report. Letters of 
support had been received from neighbouring occupiers.  

 
An application in 2007 sought construction of a pair of semi detached properties. 
This was dismissed at appeal as it would have an enclosing and overbearing effect 
on the listed dwelling and failed to respect its setting. Previous applications were 
withdrawn due to concerns on the impact of the listed building.  
 
The main considerations are the impact on residential amenity, the impact on 8 
Locks Hill and traffic issues. The current application proposes excavation to present 
a lower profile to number 8, but the design of the building has suffered because of 
this. It would have a significantly greater footprint than 8 Locks Hill, and could not be 
considered smaller and subservient. It was an alien and incongruous addition. There 
was not considered to be a loss of residential amenity, or loss of privacy or light as a 
result of the development. Safe vehicle access was a concern with no onsite parking 
provision. Although there was a bus stop opposite the site, it was not felt that this 
was a sustainable location in terms of transport. In the absence of any parking it was 
felt that new residents may attempt to park on the driveway of number 8 Locks Hill, 
which would have a detriment to the listed building and highway safety given the 
close proximity of the school safety patrol. The application would not cope with the 
traffic demand it would create. There was also a lack of submitted information in 
respect of sustainability for code level 5, which the application would be required to 
achieve. 

 
 Questions and matters on which clarification was sought 
 
(2) Councillor Hyde asked for clarification on the Planning Inspector’s comments. Mrs 

Hurley stated that the Inspector had said in his decision that a new dwelling would 
have an enclosing and overbearing effect on the listed building, and the proposed 
access failed to preserve the setting.  

 
(3) Councillor Hyde asked how this application compared with the previously refused 

footprint. Mrs Hurley replied that the orientation was different and, in response to 
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Councillor Hyde’s further question, that the appealed scheme was not double the 
size of the current scheme. 

 
(4) Councillor Wells asked when the building was listed. Mrs Hurley replied it was in 

1971. 
 
(5) Councillor Hamilton asked if the owner of number 8 would be able to put a barrier 

across the driveway to prevent additional parking. Mr Reeves replied that this was 
not something in the Council’s control. 

 
(6) Councillor Hamilton referred to a public right of way next to the site, which led to 

ample off street parking, and asked why this was not considered acceptable. Mr 
Reeves agreed that parking was within easy walking distance of the site, but he 
remained concerned that there could be 4 or 5 cars parking on driveway, which was 
a safety concern. 

 
(7) Councillor Cobb referred to a roof that had been removed from the site. Mrs Walsh 

said that there had been a number of issues raised following the site visit, and 
Enforcement Officers would investigate the issue in terms of conservation area 
consent. 

 
(8) Councillor Davey asked if it was clear the site was classified as a green field site. 

Mrs Hurley said the Inspector’s report was satisfied that this site was in the main 
curtilege of the house and therefore was part of the garden. 

 
 Public speakers 
 
(9) Mr Dodd, the applicant, said that the plot had not been vacant since the 1970s but 

had operated as a building site that ceased around 1990. There would be no traffic 
implications because there would be no access to parking on site. Mr Dodd was 
hoping to provide a new family home that was only 10 minutes from the station and 
opposite a bus stop. There had been an error at the Planning Appeal and the house 
had been described as 4 storeys, when in fact it was only 2 storeys. The footprint of 
the proposed building would be less than 8 Locks Hill, and Mr Dodd would continue 
to preserve the listing of the building. There was no opposition to the application, and 
local residents supported additional housing for this site. 

 
(10) Councillor Wells asked if the front elevation was cladding or brickwork. Mr Dodd 

replied that he would like to include 18th century tiles. 
 
(11) Councillor Wells said flint work would be preferable and Mr Dodd agreed that he 

would like it to match the original. 
 
(12) Councillor Hamilton said that the side driveway could accommodate 4 or 5 cars and 

asked if Mr Dodd would take steps to prevent this. Mr Dodd replied that there would 
be pedestrian access only. 

 
(13) Councillor Hawtree asked if wooden windows and doors would be used. Mr Dodd 

replied that he would happy to do this. 
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(14) Councillor Farrow was concerned that fire vehicles would not be able to access the 
site. The Chairman said that this was not a material planning consideration. 

 
 Debate and decision making process 
 
(15) Councillor Cobb said she was not opposed to an appropriate development on this 

site and she felt that access from the front could be plausible. She did not like the 
design or appearance of this application however. There were no materials 
presented with the application and she was concerned that no standards of 
sustainability were met. 

  
(16) Councillor Wells did not feel there was an issue with the principle of development on 

site, but he would like to see a more traditional design. The use of wood would be 
more in keeping with listed building. 

 
(17) Councillor Hamilton knew the site very well. He felt that as the proposed building 

would not be seen it would not affect the setting of the listed building. A right of way 
was used everyday by parents that led into Locks Crescent, where there was ample 
parking. He realised there were outstanding questions regarding sustainability, but 
did not think this would affect the listed building. In this particular case he did not see 
why a home could not be provided in this location. 

 
(18) Councillor Hyde asked if the application were approved, could the committee 

condition the use of flint and wooden windows. Mrs Hurley replied that the 
application stated that the materials were brick and red clay tiles, with wooden timber 
windows and door. A condition could not change what was a part of the application. 

 
(19) Councillor Hyde asked for clarification regarding sustainability. Ms Francesca replied 

that the answers given on the checklist had not reached the required level, and in 
some cases were contradictory. There was a great concern that sustainability was 
not addressed at all in the application. The site was classified as greenfield and so 
code level 5 was expected. 

 
(20) Councillor Hyde asked if code level 5 could be conditioned. Mrs Walsh replied that it 

was the experience of officers that schemes could not achieve code level 5 unless it 
was designed into the application. 

  
(21) Councillor Kennedy said that she would support the officer’s recommendation to 

refuse the application. She expressed concern over the quality of materials 
proposed, and felt that the setting of the listed building was an important principle. 
This was a busy road so transport concerns were relevant. She did not feel the 
applicant had submitted enough information with the application, and felt the 
Committee would be damaging the Council’s own policies if this was approved 
without evidence that it could reach code level 5. She added that refusing this 
application did not refuse the principle of development. 

 
(22) Councillor Davey welcomed designation of greenfield sites. He was not against 

development on this site, but it had to be of the highest standards. The application 
was expected to reach code level 5 but the design could not reach this. A number of 
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concerns had been raised about the proposed materials and these could not be 
resolved with the scheme before them. 

 
(23) Councillor Farrow was confused as to status of the site, as it had previously been 

industrial use. Mrs Hurley replied that the appeal in 2007 confirmed that this land had 
become part of the curtilage of the house.  

 
(24) Mrs Woodward added that the definition of greenfield was contained in Planning 

Policy Statement PPS3. Historically this land may have been industrial, but when the 
tests in PPS3 were applied the land was now found to be greenfield despite its 
industrial heritage.  

 
(25) Councillor A Norman said the land could provide a home, but she had a few 

reservations regarding this application. She recognised what Mr Dodd intended to 
do, but felt that there was a capability for 4 cars parking on this drive without 
provision of a turning circle. This would result in cars reversing onto the main road. 
She felt there were many inconsistencies in this application, and it should be 
refused, but agreed with the principle of development on site. 

 
(26) A vote was taken and on a vote of 9 for, 2 against, 1 abstention planning permission 

was refused for the reasons given in the report. 
 
21.5 RESOLVED – That the Committee has taken into consideration and agrees with the 

reasons for the recommendation set out in paragraph 8 of the report and resolves to 
refuse planning permission for the following reasons: 
 
1. Policies QD1, QD2 and QD3 of the Brighton & Hove Local Plan require proposals 

for new buildings to demonstrate a high standard of design that emphasises and 
enhances the positive qualities of the local neighbourhood by taking into account 
the local characteristics, including the height, scale, bulk and design of existing 
buildings. Policy HE3 seeks to protect the setting of Listed Buildings from 
inappropriate or poorly designed development. The proposed dwelling, by virtue 
of its scale, design and close proximity to the listed building, represents an 
inappropriate and poor standard of development that fails to reflect the general 
character of the area and the setting of the Grade II Listed Building, contrary to 
the above policies. 

 
2. Policies TR1 and TR7 of the Brighton & Hove Local Plan require all new 

development to provide for the travel demand it creates without increasing the 
danger to users of pavements, cycle routes and roads. The proposed 
development, by virtue of the lack of designated parking provision, fails to 
adequately demonstrate that it can cater for the traffic demand it would create 
without detriment to existing limited parking provision in the area, and public 
highway and pedestrian safety, contrary to the above policies. 

 
3. Policy SU2 of the Brighton & Hove Local Plan, including SPD08 

‘Sustainable Building Design’, requires new residential development on land not 
previously developed to achieve Level 5 of the Code for Sustainable Homes. The 
applicant has failed to adequately demonstrate that measures of sustainability 
have been considered or incorporated into the design of the dwelling, and has 
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failed to demonstrate that Level 5 of the Code for Sustainable Homes can 
reasonably be achieved without significant alterations to the design and 
appearance of the dwelling. The proposal is therefore contrary to policy SU2 of 
the Brighton & Hove Local Plan, and Supplementary Planning Document 08 
‘Sustainable Building Design’. 

 
Informative: 

1. This decision is based on the design and access statement, waste minimisation 
statement, biodiversity checklist and drawing nos. 171/1/A and 171/2/A received 
on the 21st March 2011; and the sustainability checklist received on the 30th 
March 2011. 

 
F. Application BH2011/00872, The Greek Orthodox Church, Carlton Hill, Brighton 

– Erection of two storey building to form community hall and priest accommodation 
and formation of new door in the main church building. 

 
(1) The presentation for this application was taken together with application 

BH2011/00873, The Greek Orthodox Church, Carlton Hill, Brighton. 
 

(2) Mr Walke introduced the application and presented plans, photos and elevational 
drawings. He noted the property was a grade II listed building in the Carlton Hill 
conservation area. There were substantial level changes on site so that the 
application area lay significantly below the surrounding houses. The church had 
suffered an arson attack last year and was not currently being used. The application 
sought to build a detached two storey building to be used as a church hall, with 
access along the side of church. A 1st floor flat for the use of the priest was also 
included. Outline approval for a community hall had been granted in the past, but this 
had now lapsed. Policy HO19 of the Brighton & Hove Local Plan supported 
community facilities and this application would bring a listed building back into 
beneficial use.  

 
Objections had been received from neighbours, including those from ward 
Councillors, and a further objection on behalf of the resident from 29 St John’s Place, 
which raised concerns of disturbance to the occupant who had health issues.  

 
Roof lights and sun pipes had been added to the original proposal, but as the 
building would not feature significantly as part of street scene this was considered 
appropriate. Originally the new proposed building would have been attached to the 
church but, following comments from English Heritage, it was now detached and the 
materials would match the existing building. The rear wall adjoined Tarner Park and 
the kitchen window would look to the rear of St John’s Place but would be below the 
existing and very substantial boundary wall. The existing wall is over 5 metres high.  
The height of the wall above the proposed new roof would be approximately 2.8 
metres, so it would still be difficult to scale in terms of security. Proposed gates 
would restrict access to the rear of the church building and a priest would be living 
on site so this would further enhance security. The Church was also seeking to 
install CCTV for its own security. The kitchen window has been changed to obscure 
glazing and the new building would reach code level 3 for sustainable homes. The 
application complied with SPD08, and cycle parking was provided. There were no 
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transport issues as activities associated with the church hall were already taking 
place in the church. 

 
Questions and matters on which clarification was sought 

 
(3) Councillor Wells noted typing errors in the report that referred to Clifton Hill 

Conservation Area, and stated that these should say Carlton Hill Conservation Area. 
Mrs Walsh agreed that all references would be checked and changed to Carlton Hill 
Conservation Area. 

  
(4) Councillor Hyde asked about the comments received from CAG regarding the 

drawings and a request to exclude the internal alterations. Mr Walke replied that the 
earlier application proposed internal alterations, but this was withdrawn. One change 
to the listed building would be a new door to provide access. 

 
(5) Councillor Hawtree asked what the new door would be made of. Mr Walke replied 

that there was a condition for details to be approved by the Local Planning Authority, 
as the need for the door arose at a late stage from the changes to the original 
scheme as a result of English Heritage’s comments. 

  
 Public speakers 
 
(6) Mr Stenning, a local neighbour, addressed the Committee and raised concerns 

about subsidence, privacy, security and extra noise that the application would create. 
Under the previous approval it had been agreed to move the building away from the 
east wall, and the proposed new building would have been single storey. The on site 
trees were to be protected and the building soundproofed. These agreements had 
not been implemented however. The site had now changed to a car park and the 
trees had been removed contrary to the planning permission. A different application 
for a decontamination unit had been refused because it was too close to 
neighbouring properties, and would have created unacceptable noise disturbance. 
Mr Stenning believed this application would create the same problems, as his patio 
doors would be only 6 metres away from the property. He did not believe the 
consultation process asked those directly affected by the application, which did not 
represent a small community hall. Mr Stenning had no object to a single storey 
building built 2.3 metres from the wall with controls on usage. 

 
(7) Mr Sparsis, on behalf of the Greek Orthodox Church, said the church had been a 

Brighton institution for 40 years, and the Greek community had been one of the first 
to settle in Brighton. It now had 4000 community members and the church was an 
important part of the Greek culture. Unfortunately the church had suffered an arson 
attack, which had cost the community a great deal to repair. The community was not 
asking for financial assistance to maintain the grade II listed building, but needed the 
community facility to help with this. Many letters of support had been submitted, and 
the facility would be provided not just for the Greek community, but open for wider 
community use as well. The application would improve the security of the building, 
and was in-keeping with residents’ wishes. It would be a building and a facility that 
would be  part of the heritage of Brighton for many years to come. 
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 Debate and decision making process 
 
(8) Councillor Hawtree said that there was a lot to consider regarding this application, 

and he felt a site visit would have been appropriate due to issues of overlooking.  
 
(9) Councillor Wells said he had visited the church as Mayor and agreed with providing 

living accommodation for on site for security. He liked what the Greek community 
had done to the church, and was pleased it would be open to the whole community. 
He felt this was an asset that needed to be protected. 

  
(10) Councillor Hyde felt this was a really good application. She was concerned about the 

wall but noted it was very high and so was satisfied there would be no security 
issues. She was also pleased it would be open to whole community. 

 
(11) Councillor Morgan said it had been a tragedy when the church had been attacked, 

but he was pleased to see this application come forward. He believed the height of 
the wall was appropriate, and with the priest’s accommodation on site this would also 
increase security. 

 
(12) Councillor A Norman said that the church was a great asset to Greek community and 

the neighbouring community, and she believed that the Church would be a good 
neighbour to local residents. 

  
(13) Councillor Hawtree asked that an informative be added to the decision to include 

wooden doors and windows.  
 
(14) A vote was taken and on a unanimous vote planning permission was granted subject 

to the conditions and informatives listed in the report, and an additional informative. 
 
21.6 RESOLVED – That the Committee has taken into consideration and agrees with the 

reasons for the recommendation set out in paragraph 8 of the report and resolves to 
grant planning permission subject to the conditions and informatives listed in the 
report, and an additional informative to read: 

 
1. Details submitted in accordance with condition 2 should reflect a traditional 

approach to detailing of the steps and rear door. 
 
G. Application BH2011/00873, Greek Orthodox Church, Carlton Hill, Brighton – 

Erection of two storey building to form community hall and priest accommodation 
and formation of new door in the main church building. 

 
(1) The presentation for this application was taken together with application 

BH2011/00872, The Greek Orthodox Church, Carlton Hill, Brighton. 
 

Debate and decision making process 
 
(2) A vote was taken and on a unanimous vote listed building consent was granted 

subject to the conditions and informatives listed in the report. 
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21.7 RESOLVED – That the Committee has taken into consideration and agrees with the 
reasons for the recommendation set out in paragraph 8 of the report and resolves to 
grant listed building consent subject to the conditions and informatives listed in the 
report, and an additional informative to read: 

 
1. Details submitted in accordance with condition 2 should reflect a traditional 

approach to detailing of the steps and rear door. 
 
H. Application BH2011/01021, 85 Upper North Street, Brighton – Erection of single 

storey rear extension. 
 
(1) The presentation for this application was taken together with application 

BH2011/01066, 85 Upper North Street, Brighton. 
 
(2) Mrs Hurley introduced the applications and presented plans, photos and elevational 

drawings. The site was located in the Clifton Hill conservation area, and was for a 
single storey rear extension. Letters of objection had been received from 
neighbouring occupiers. The plans had been amended to include obscure glass to 
roof. There was a 2.3 metre boundary wall comprised of flint. Concerns had been 
raised over the effect on the existing building, but the extension would not result in 
loss of light, or a loss of privacy for neighbours. Light pollution had also been raised 
as a concern, and loss of privacy for the occupiers. The proposed lighting was for 
four downlighters, and those lights installed on the boundary wall, which would be 
blocked by box guttering and so would not impact on amenity. 

 
 Questions and matters on which clarification was sought 
 
(3) Councillor Cobb asked what the gap between the wall and the extension would be. 

Mrs Hurley replied this would be 0.1 metres. 
 
 Public speakers 
 
(4) Mrs Pinkerton-Rolet, a local neighbour, addressed the Committee and said she had 

no objection in principle to the nature of the design, but it would have a significant 
and detrimental effect on the conservation area. The extension would cause issues 
of light spill, and Mrs Pinkerton-Rolet felt that other options could be explored. This 
was a dark part of the conservation area, and this extension would be seen from 
most of her windows. Dimpled glass could not be incorporated into a steel glass unit, 
and translucent glass would increase light output. If the application were granted, 
she asked for a condition that the glass be opaque glass. The extension would be 
seen from 1 metre above her wall as a lit screen 4 metres long and 2 metres wide. 
This would shine light directly into her bedrooms, kitchen and dining room, and she 
felt the extension would be in regular use. This application would set a precedent if 
granted. 

  
(5) The Chairman read out a statement from the ward Councillor J Kitcat as follows: 
 

“Neighbours and the wider neighbourhood community ask that the Planning 
Committee debate how this application can fit into a conservation area and a street 
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with a number of listed buildings. Of particular concern is the nature of the glazing 
proposed which impacts on privacy and overlooking for the immediate neighbours. 

 
I understand the need to balance the old with the new. Residents who have 
contacted me state their understanding of people's desire to improve their properties 
but feel this specific application errs too far so as to be out of keeping and potentially 
excessively impact on the neighbours.” 
 

(6) Mrs Siddle, agent to the applicant, said the scheme was devised over a number of 
months in consultation with the Planning Department. The scheme had been 
adapted as a result of this. The location and orientation of patio meant it received 
little light and so often remained unused, and this proposal would glaze in the 
courtyard. The use of glazing clearly delineated the extension from the building in 
line with guidance. The materials were natural and in sympathy with the existing 
building, and the glazing reduced the impact of the size and made the most use of 
natural light. A solid roof would detract from the conservation area. The new 
extension would be used as dining area with soft and ambient lights. Low light LED 
wall lights with box gutter detail above to obscure light spill were included. The only 
windows overlooking the extension were bedrooms or bathrooms. The different 
levels in the neighbouring gardens meant that they were lower than the nearest 
property, and this would reduce the impact of the new building.  

 
(7) Councillor Davey asked if opaque glass and blinds were something that could be 

incorporated. Mrs Siddle replied that both were feasible in design. 
 
(8) Councillor Cobb asked if the glass on the roof would be tempered and Mrs Siddle 

replied it would be. 
 
(9) Councillor Cobb asked why doors were needed if there was no outside space to 

access. Mrs Siddle explained that the doors were a feature to maintain the flint wall. 
They could be opened inside the conservatory to clean and maintain the wall.  

 
 Debate and decision making process 
 
(10) Councillor Davey asked for a condition for opaque glass supported by blinds. Mrs 

Walsh replied that condition 3 already referred to obscure glass, but this could be 
changed to opaque. 

  
(11) Councillor Hawtree asked how extensions were normally treated for terraces. Mrs 

Walsh replied that there was no design document for extensions and they were 
considered on a case by case basis. Advice had also been taken from the 
Conservation and Design Team for this application. 

 
(12) Councillor Hyde felt this was a good application and felt the space would be wasted 

otherwise. This would give an extra facility to the resident. She felt this application 
was good in terms of design.  

 
(13) A vote was taken and on a unanimous vote planning permission was granted subject 

to the conditions and informatives in the report, and an amendment to condition 3. 
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21.8 RESOLVED – That the Committee has taken into consideration and agrees with the 
reasons for the recommendation set out in paragraph 8 of the report and resolves to 
grant planning permission subject to the conditions and informatives listed in the 
report, and an amendment to condition 3 to include the word “opaque”. 

 
I. Application BH2011/01066, 85 Upper North Street, Brighton – Erection of single 

storey rear extension. 
 
(1) This application was taken together with application BH2011/01021, 85 Upper North 

Street, Brighton. 
 
 Debate and decision making process 
 
(2) A vote was taken and on a unanimous vote listed building consent was granted 

subject to the conditions and informatives listed in the report. 
 
21.9      RESOLVED – That the Committee has taken into consideration and agrees with the 

reasons for the recommendation set out in paragraph 8 of the report and resolves to 
grant listed building consent subject to the conditions and informatives listed in the 
report. 

 
J. Application BH2011/01101, Blocks A & B Kingsmere, Brighton – Additional 

storey to form 4no three bedroom flats with private roof gardens over blocks A & B. 
 
(1) Mrs Hurley introduced the application and presented plans, photos and elevational 

drawings. An application had been refused in 2007 for penthouse flats to A, B, E and 
F blocks on the grounds of design, residential amenity, loss of trees and 
sustainability. A subsequent appeal had been dismissed on the grounds of loss of 
trees and design only. A similar application at Priory House was relevant as the 
design was comparable. This application had been allowed at appeal. Planning 
permission was granted in 2010 for penthouses to blocks E and F. Penthouses to A 
and B were now proposed, with roof gardens and Balustrades. The Late List referred 
to amendments to the sustainability conditions and additional solar panels. 
Objections from neighbours had been received. The design differed to E and F as 
blocks A and B were stepped levels. The height of extensions would be 3 metres 
and the front and rear elevations were set back. Combined with glazing this would 
reduce the impact on height and form. No further car parking was proposed and the 
application would meet code level 3 for sustainable homes. 

 
Questions and matters on which clarification was sought 

 
(2) Councillor Cobb asked how many flats would be on each roof and Mrs Hurley replied 

it would be four three bedroom flats. 
 
 Public speakers 
 
(3) Mr Moxhay, from the Kingsmere Residents Association, addressed the Committee 

and stated that the residents had asked for an independent assessment of light 
impact on the estate, and there was a detrimental impact shown. A maximum of 130 
vehicles could be accommodated on site, but the demand would be for 180 spaces. 
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The penthouses made traffic on site unsustainable. The access route into the estate 
now had double yellow lines. If this application was approved it would result in even 
more congestion on the estate with difficulties for emergency vehicle access. There 
would also be an increased pressure on bin stores, which would create a public 
health hazard. There had been no significant structure on site previously, and the 
area was an old river valley with alluvial sediment. There would be extra settlement 
created by this application, which would introduce new cracking with constant long 
term repair and maintenance implications. Lastly a detailed soil and ground water 
study needed before consent was given. 

 
(4) Ms Bartlett, agent to the applicant, addressed the Committee and said this was an 

efficient use of a sustainable brownfield site, and would help to reduce pressure on 
greenfield sites in the city. The site was less than 400 metres from Preston Park 
Station, and walking distance to shops, nurseries and schools. Solar panels would 
be incorporated to help the scheme achieve code level 3 for sustainable homes. 
Sound insulation requirements were now far more stringent and so there would be 
less noise and disturbance from the new flats than there was from the existing ones. 
There would be some disturbance during construction but this could be limited 
through conditions. The applicant would select a company from the considerate 
constructors scheme. There would be less overlooking as the penthouses were set 
back and the car parking provision was in accordance with parking standards. There 
was every incentive to not use a private car. No issues had been reported to the 
management company regarding bin storage, but if there was a need for additional 
facilities this could be accommodated. The design, scale and materials were the 
same as blocks E and F from last year. Overall the scheme would uplift the existing 
building as a design feature. 

 
 Debate and decision making process 
 
(5) Councillor Hyde said she had sympathy with the residents and felt the current block 

was designed for the number of flats already in existence. She felt that car parking 
was also an unresolved issue on site as in reality people still retained cars. 

 
(6) Councillor Kennedy also had a lot of sympathy with the residents concerns, but 

added that she did not wish to risk an appeal situation, and so would abstain from 
voting. 

  
(7) Councillor Hawtree agreed that he could not decide on this application and would 

also abstain from voting. 
  
(8) A vote was taken and on a vote of 2 for, 0 against, 7 abstentions planning 

permission was granted subject to the conditions and informatives listed in the 
report. 

 
21.10 RESOLVED – That the Committee has taken into consideration and agrees with the 

reasons for the recommendation set out in paragraph 8 of the report and resolves to 
grant planning permission subject to the conditions and informatives listed in the 
report.  
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Note: Councillor A Norman vacated the Chamber for this application and took no part 
in the determination of the same.  

 
22. TO CONSIDER AND NOTE THE CONTENT OF THE REPORTS DETAILING 

DECISIONS DETERMINED BY OFFICERS UNDER DELEGATED AUTHORITY 
 
22.1 RESOLVED – That those details of applications determined by the Strategic Director 

of Place under delegated powers be noted. 
 
 [Note 1: All decisions recorded in the planning applications list are subject to certain 

conditions and reasons recorded in the planning register maintained by the Strategic 
Director of Place. The register complies with legislative requirements.] 

 
 [Note 2: A list of representations received by the Council after the Plans List reports 

had been submitted for printing was circulated to Members on the Friday preceding 
the meeting. Where representations are received after that time they should be 
reported to the Chairman and Deputy Chairman and it would be at their discretion 
whether they should in exceptional circumstances be reported to the Committee. 
This is in accordance with Resolution 147.2 of the then Sub Committee on 23 
February 2006.] 

 
23. TO CONSIDER ANY FURTHER APPLICATIONS IT HAS BEEN DECIDED 

SHOULD BE THE SUBJECT OF SITE VISITS FOLLOWING CONSIDERATION 
AND DISCUSSION OF ITEMS ON THE PLANS LIST 

 
23.1 RESOLVED – That the following site visits be undertaken by the Committee prior to 

determination of the application: 
 

Application: Requested by: 

BH2011/01013, St Augustine’s 
Church, Stanford Avenue, 
Brighton 

Head of Development 
Control 

BH2011/00973, Withdean 
Stadium, Tongdean Lane, 
Brighton 

Head of Development 
Control 

 
The meeting concluded at 6.50pm 

 
Signed 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Chair 

Dated this day of  
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